



YOU ARE REQUESTED TO ATTEND A MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE TO BE HELD IN THE PRINCIPAL COMMITTEE ROOM, THE DEANE HOUSE, BELVEDERE ROAD, TAUNTON ON WEDNESDAY 20TH SEPTEMBER 2006 AT 18:15.

AGENDA

- 1. Apologies
- 2. Public Question Time
- Declaration of Interests
 To recieve declarations of personal or prejudicial interests in accordance with the Code of Conduct
- 4. Taunton Christmas Ice Rink 2006
 Report of Economic Development and Regeneration Manager (attached)
- 5. Application for Council Tax Discount Report of Strategic Director (Shirlene Adam) (attached)

G P DYKE Member Services Manager 12 September 2006





Members of the public are welcome to attend the meeting and listen to the discussion. Lift access to the main committee room on the first floor of the building is available from the main ground floor entrance. Toilet facilities, with wheelchair access, are also available. There is a time set aside at the beginning of the meeting to allow the public to ask questions



An induction loop operates to enhance sound for anyone wearing a hearing aid or using a transmitter. If you require any further information, please contact Greg Dyke on:

Tel: 01823 356410 Fax: 01823 356329

E-Mail: g.dyke@tauntondeane.gov.uk

Website: www.tauntondeane.gov.uk (Council, Executive, Review Board & Review Panel Agenda, Reports and Minutes are available on the Website)

TAUNTON DEANE BOROUGH COUNCIL

EXECUTIVE 20 SEPTEMBER 2006

REPORT OF THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT & REGENERATION MANAGER

This matter is the responsibility of all members of the Executive

TAUNTON CHRISTMAS ICE RINK 2006

Purpose of Report

To inform the Review Board of the current plans to bring an ice rink to Taunton town centre for the 2006 Christmas period.

Executive Summary

Taunton Town Centre Co (TTCCo) brought a very successful ice rink to Taunton over the Christmas period 2006. Over 12,000 people enjoyed it.

There is popular demand to bring a larger rink back to the town again this year, and the Town Centre Company intends to work in partnership with Tone Leisure Ltd in the management and responsibility for this scheme if repeated in 2006.

To bring this to Taunton the costs are considerable, and both organisations have worked hard to secure sponsorship. To date the committed financial support from the private sector is not sufficient for either organisation to feel confident that break-even can be achieved, and neither organisation can afford to take a significant financial risk.

The Council has been approached by the TTCCo with a request that Taunton Deane Borough Council pledge £16,000 as a contribution towards the running costs of the rink. In addition the Council is also requested to agree to a further maximum £10,000 guarantee against loss should there be a shortfall. Both amounts could be financed from within existing budgets.

The Council's Review Board considered this item on 7 September 2006. The Board resolved to recommend to the Executive that the request be approved. A review of the discussion is outlined at paragraph

1. Background

- 1.1. Taunton is a thriving and dynamic town, which has, over the past few years, striven to find new and exciting ways to attract greater footfall and market share to the town centre.
- 1.2. Last year it was agreed that Taunton Town Centre Co should bring a real ice rink to Taunton over the Christmas period to attract new customers and to provide a facility for the local community.

1.3. A temporary real ice rink was installed in Goodland Gardens and open to the public from December 5th to January 2nd. During the period of operation over 12,000 people used the ice rink, a large proportion of whom travelled many miles to Taunton, but the majority of users were from within Taunton Deane. The following extract from a report by the Town Centre Manager to the Taunton Centre Management Company Board in February 2005 outlines the contribution to improved trading in the Town Centre over the Christmas period:

"The rink attracted around 12,500 skaters over the 24 days that it was open.

It attracted school groups, Christmas parties and many customers who had come from well beyond Taunton's usual catchment area. These included, Bath, Shepton Mallett, Exeter, Frome and Southampton, Barnstaple etc, the majority of our customers were from within the catchment boundary of Taunton as expected. We kept a comment book at the rink in which customers expressed their delight with the ice rink and appreciation for this facility in Taunton.

Taunton's footfall was increased by 13.5% in December.(figures recorded through the Old Market Centre). Some stores are reporting that their sales were up by double digit % over 2004 figures and against their own trading targets

The rink, and therefore Taunton, attracted media coverage in The Saturday Times, The Telegraph, The Daily Express, Radio 4 Woman's Hour, ITV West Country, Radio Bristol, Somerset Sound, Orchard fm, Western Morning News, Somerset County Gazette, Taunton Times and many other local papers and websites".

- 1.4 From comments registered by users during 2005 there is a great deal of public demand for this facility to be available again this year, but to add to the attraction and to maximise the potential income from the Ice Rink, both the TTCCo and Tone Leisure recommend that a larger rink be installed in 2006.
- 1.5 The 2005 rink cost over £75,000 in running expenses and Taunton Deane Borough Council under- wrote the shortfall of income to a sum of £30,783. The table below shows the financial performance for the 2005/06 rink:

Heading	£	£
Income:		
Sponsorship	4,775	
Food Concessions	250	
Ticket Sales	43,970	
Total Income		48,995
Expenditure:		
Staff	6,500	
Marketing	9,597	
Fuel	3,983	
Security	4,632	
Rink Hire	53,489	

Accommodation		1,577	
Total Expenditure			79,778
Shortfall met	by		
TDBC			30,783

2. Proposal for 2006.

- 2.1. Taunton Town Centre Co has agreed that the potential should be investigated for bringing a larger rink to Taunton this year, and that a higher level of private sponsorship funding should be sought. In addition it was agreed that the burden of management and responsibility on TTTCCo's limited personnel should be reduced.
- 2.2. TTCCo also agreed that Tone Leisure Ltd should be invited to partner the Company in this initiative as they have the necessary skills and experience. Tone Leisure subsequently agreed to this proposal on the basis that it could not bear a financial loss through this initiative.
- 2.3. A quotation for a larger rink measuring 20mts x 20mts was provided by Cousins Entertainment, the contractors who provided the smaller 20mts x 10mts rink in 2005.
- 2.4. A suitable site has been identified on the staff car parking area adjacent to the Brewhouse theatre. The Brewhouse Christmas production of 'The Snow Queen' has clear links to the ice rink and the opportunities for cross- marketing both are very obvious.
- 2.5. The period of operation will be similar to that of last year 7th December to 2nd January.

3. Finances

3.1. The table below shows the expected running expenses for the 20mts x 20mts ice rink

Expenditure Heading	£	Comments
Staff	10,700	7 staff
Marketing	11,000	15% increase on 2005
Fuel	5,000	25% increase on 2005
Security	4,500	
Rink Hire	68,200	17% increase for 100% increase in
		capacity compared to 2005
Accommodation	1,000	33% reduction when compared to
		2005
Contingency	1,000	
Total Expenditure	101,400	

3.2. As shown above the net income for the rink in 2005 was £43,970 (net of VAT), this was based on a charging structure of £4 & £5 per ticket. For 2006 it is anticipated that an increase of 50p on each ticket price will be applied.

3.3. Given this increase in price charged, the table below shows the expected surplus/deficit for the rink given the potential for an increased numbers of users on a larger facility:

Increase ir Users	33%	50%	100%
	£	£	£
Ticket Sales	3		
Income (net o	f		
VAT)	64,236	72,266	96,355
Secured Externa			
Sponsorship	4,500	4,500	4,500
Surplus/(Deficit)	(32,664)	(24,634)	(545)

- 3.4. It is disappointing that external sponsorship of only £4,500 has been secured from the private sector. The deficit levels shown above could not be borne entirely by the TTCCo or Tone Leisure, although the Town Centre Manager is looking into the possibility of using some of the TTCCo's own uncommitted funds to partially underwrite the project however at the time or writing this report this is not yet confirmed.
- 3.5. Both organisations will continue to try to secure additional sponsorship and advertising/catering concession revenue but to feel sufficiently confident to commit to booking the rink in time to start marketing it sufficiently to maximise ticket sales, they need to have some additional support to partially mitigate any overall loss.
- 3.6. Therefore the ultimate purpose of this report is to ask the Review Board to support a request to the Executive for sponsorship for the Ice Rink. It is envisaged that this would be achieved in 2 ways:
 - i) Firstly through a fixed contribution of £16,000 towards the running costs of the rink in recognition of the additional profile which Taunton and the Borough enjoys by having the facility.
 - ii) Secondly through a maximum contribution of up to £10,000 which would be payable only in the event of the facility making an overall loss after taking into account <u>all other</u> sponsorship.

In discussion with the Financial Services Manager it has been confirmed that both amounts could be financed from within the existing budget of the Council.

- 3.7. Any loss over this amount, not covered by further sponsorship etc would be shared between Tone Leisure and the TTCCo.
- 3.8. When compared to 2005, growth in customers would have to be at least 50% in order for the Council to have to pay a lower contribution than the overall £26,000 requested by the TTCCo.

4. Discussion at Review Board on 7 September 2006.

- 4.1. The Review Board discussed the report at its meeting on 7 September 2006, resolving to recommend to the Executive that the request be approved as set out above.
- 4.2. Members of the Review Board acknowledged the success of the 2005 ice-rink, and the positive message that increases in footfall in the Town Centre and trading turnover achieved over last years' Christmas trading period. Both indicators suggest that Taunton Town Centre traded at a stronger level than many of its competitors for the same period.
- 4.3. However concern was expressed at the low level of commercial sponsorship and support received to date towards the costs of hiring and promoting the ice-rink, and wished the Executive to take into account if a long-term funding arrangement was being considered.

5. Recommendation

- 5.1. The Executive is asked to support a request from the Town Centre Management Company that the Borough Council contributes the following amounts from within existing budgets:
 - A fixed contribution of £16,000 as part funding of the running costs of the rink, and,
 - A maximum contribution of up to £10,000 which would be payable only in the event of the facility making an overall loss.

Background Papers:

Executive 24 May 2005, Potential hire of Skating Rink, Report of the Financial Services Manager

Report of the Town Centre Manager to Taunton Town Centre Management Company Board December 2006

Minutes of the Review Board meeting of 7 September 2006.

Contact Officers:

Steven Kendall, Economic Development & Regeneration Manager, 01823 356534, email: s.kendall@tauntondeane.gov.uk

Lucy Ball, Taunton Town Centre Manager, 01823 354299 lucy@tauntontowncentre.co.uk

Juliette Dickinson, Managing Director, Tone Leisure 01823 356311 <u>j.dickinson@toneleisure.co.uk</u>

TAUNTON DEANE BOROUGH COUNCIL

EXECUTIVE - 20 SEPTEMBER 2006

Report of Strategic Director (Shirlene Adam)
This matter is the responsibility of Executive Councillor T Hall (Portfolio Holder for Resources)

APPLICATION FOR COUNCIL TAX DISCOUNT (S13A LGA2003)

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This report requests the Executive to consider an application for a further 25% discount on council tax for single household pensioners.

1. Background

- 1.1 The Local Government Act 2003 introduced a new power for council tax billing authorities "s13A power to reduce amount of tax payable". This power allows billing authorities to either reduce or cancel the Council Tax payable either for specific classes of cases, as determined by the billing authority, or for individual cases.
- 1.2 This power was introduced to give council tax billing authorities the flexibility to create local discounts and exemptions appropriate to their local circumstances (to cope with things such as flooding). The authorities are required to fully fund the cost of any such reduction. No provision is made in the legislation for the other major precepting authorities (Counties and Police authorities) to fund their element of the discount or exemption awarded.
- 1.3 The Executive approved a procedure and delegation framework for the consideration of any applications under s13A at their meeting in November 2005.
- 1.4 The framework requires applications for specific classes of reduction to be considered by the s151 Officer (Shirlene Adam) and the Portfolio Holder (Cllr Terry Hall). Where the application is supported, or is contentious, then a recommendation to the Executive is required.

2. Application Under s13A LGA2003

2.1 The Taunton and Wellington Pensioners Forum have formally applied under this act for the Council to consider:-

- ".... calls upon Taunton Deane Borough Council to investigate ways in which single, older people living alone in their own homes can effectively receive a further reduction of 25% in Council Tax, thus paying only one half instead of three quarters of council tax levied by the Council".
- 2.2 This has been considered by the S151 Officer (Shirlene Adam) and Portfolio Holder (Cllr Terry Hall).
- 2.3 The Council has also approached both Somerset County Council and Avon and Somerset Police Authority and asked whether they as major preceptors would be willing to support and fund their share of any discount awarded.
- 2.4 The conclusions of the review are set out below.

3. Review Conclusions

3.1 Local Issue v. National Issue

The intention behind the new legislation was to give Council's the power to create bespoke reductions to cater for local issues. The issue around the affordability of council tax by single pensioner households is a national issue. The knock-on effect of awarding a local discount to make up a perceived inadequacy in the national council tax and welfare system must also be considered. Other groups may then be able to make a case locally on a national issue.

Additionally, the local government funding regime is currently under review (by Sir Michael Lyons). The review is due to report back to Government in December 2006.

3.2 Council Tax Benefit System

There is a national welfare benefit system in place to help those on low incomes. The Council's Benefits Team has been actively encouraging people to take up benefits that they are entitled to.

3.3 Financial Impact and Affordability

All single occupier households are entitled to a 25% discount on council tax. This is a national regulation and therefore is not charged directly to Taunton Deane Borough Council. The amount of discount awarded under this regulation is approx £4.2m per annum.

Based on best estimates (2001 Census data re number of single pensioner households), if the Council were to award a further 25% discount to single household pensioners, then the cost to Taunton Deane Borough Council would be an extra £2.24m per annum.

Clearly this would have a significant impact on the authority's budget position – increasing its budget requirement by some 17.6%. There would not be any government grant to cover this, so the entire impact would be felt by this council's taxpayers. In broad terms, each £50k

extra spend will add 1% to the council tax bill for Taunton Deane Borough Council. So, the financial impact of granting this discount would be:-

- significant on the remaining Taunton Deane taxpayers adding around £57 to the current Band D tax bill (an increase of 45%).
- significant in the eyes central Government and likely to cause the Council to breach the Governments guidelines for council tax increases and trigger the capping regime (currently the capping level is around 5%).

Views of Other Major Preceptors

The response from the Avon and Somerset Police Authority is enclosed at Appendix A.

The response from Somerset County Council is imminent and an update will be provided at the meeting.

3.4 The Way Forward

As demonstrated above, the impact of granting such a discount – to be funded entirely by this Council – is unaffordable.

However, the Executive may wish to consider supporting other measures that could make a difference to single-household pensioners:-

- To review our council tax and housing benefit take-up strategy.
- To encourage the Taunton and Wellington Pensioners Forum to write to Sir Michael Lyons, outlining their concerns, so that this can be taken into account in the review of local government funding.

4. Recommendation

4.1 The Executive is requested to:-

a/ consider the review findings and decide whether to support the application by the Taunton and Wellington Pensioners Forum for a further 25% discount on council tax for single household pensioners (under s13A LGA2003).

b/ decide whether to support the actions outlined in section 3.5 above.

Shirlene Adam Strategic Director 01823 356310 s.adam@tauntondeane.gov.uk

Background Paper:

Executive 16th November 2005 – Council Tax Section 13A Reductions Procedure (report of the Revenues Manager)

APPENDIX A

End of Signature State of the S

AVON and SOMERSET POLICE AUTHORITY

Please ask for: Tim Richens
My reference: T/TR/SJC
Your reference:

Fax No: 01823 356108 Direct Dial: 01823 356021

Email: trichens@somerset.gov.uk

Ms S Adam Strategic Director Taunton Deane Borough Council The Deane House Belvedere Road TAUNTON TA1 1HE

STRATEGIC DIRECTOR

- 7 SEP 2006 5 September 2006 FAUNTON DEANE BOROUGH COUNCIL

Dear Shirlene

Taunton and Wellington Pensioners Forum

Further to your letter dated 12 July 2006 and our subsequent discussions, I can confirm that I have now discussed the issue of offering a discount to single pensioner households within the council tax billing area of Taunton Deane Borough Council with both the Chair of the Authority and the Chair of the Finance, Science and Technology Committee and I would like to share with you the key points arising from these discussions.

The issues surrounding the level of council tax paid by single pensioner households, and indeed a range of other households with single or fixed incomes are not new and indeed have been raised with the government on a number of occasions by both individual local authorities, special interest groups and the Local Government Association. It therefore seems appropriate that this national issue should be addressed by national government through the mechanism of the Council Tax Benefit System.

The equality, fairness and cost implications for individual authorities attempting to utilise local discretions in respect of reducing the council tax liability for any particular group could cause significant difficulties, particularly for authorities covering a wider area across a number of council tax billing authorities. These wider implications would need careful consideration and scrutiny.

We are also aware that Sir Michael Lyons is currently undertaking a review of the funding of local government as part of his ongoing Inquiry and this is likely to include the Council Tax Benefit System. We understand that this Inquiry will be announcing its findings in December 2006 to the government and we would suggest that not only should the Taunton and Wellington Pensioners Forum highlight their concerns to Sir Michael for consideration as part of his Inquiry, but that also the Inquiry's findings may indeed have implications for their specific request.

It would therefore be necessary to conclude that at this stage there are a number of fundamental issues for you to consider on this matter but I do hope these points are useful. I should of course be grateful if you would keep me apprised of the Council's decision on this matter.

Yours truly

Tim Richens

Treasurer to the Police Authority

Treasurer: Tim Richens . Deputy Treasurer: Jacky Barnes